Henderson County Homeless Coalition/Balance of State Meeting

March 8, 2016, 10 AM

Blue Ridge Community Health Center Meeting Room

Next Meeting: April 12th, 2016, 10 AM; Housing workgroup 9 AM

Present:  Michael Absher, John Avery, Emily Balcken, Shelby Ball, Chris Berg, Barton Brown, David Carr, Sandy Cavanaugh, Lois Decky, Frank Edney, Yulanda Giovannetti, Lance Goller, Romella Hart-O’Keefe, Lee Henderson-Hill, Eleanor Ashton, Ron Howard, Bayleigh Junasik, David Jacklin, Sarah Kowalak, Kathleen Lambert, Marian Lowry, Kim MacNish, Susan McKenzie, Kathaleen McWilliams, Sarah McElhaney, Anita Oldham, Mandolyn Orrell, Judie Sloan, Lindsay Smith, Sharon Tirrell, Amy Upham
Trina Hill opened the meeting and will facilitate.

Introductions and Agency Updates 

Kim MacNish of  NAMI said a free Family-to-Family course begins April 7th at Pardee Signature Care; 2 nights/week for six weeks.
Eleanor Ashton [today's presenter] said Pisgah Legal's main agency fundraiser “Jazz For Justice” will be March 22nd in Asheville.
Michael Absher of Only Hope WNC  said the shelter is open and accepting housing applications and referrals. A house parent is expected to be in place in April. Events such as a grand opening are anticipated.
Ron Howard said Thrive is accepting new referrals to the Clubhouse program. Thrive is able to serve as income support payee for those who need that assistance. 

Kathleen Lambert of Homes for Youth said their collaboration with Dept. of Social Services for two cycles of foster-parenting training has enabled 17 families to accept placed children.
Sarah Kowalak of United Way said they are offering tax prep assistance for those of limited income, reference www.myfreetaxes.com .
Lance Goller of  Blue Ridge Community Health Services said they offer diabetes screening 2x per week; they are navigators for ACA enrollment, and he noted that anyone who attains income slightly above the poverty level becomes immediately eligible for ACA medical insurance for very low cost.

Approval of February, 2016 Meeting Minutes

Trina Hill asked for approval of the minutes, as transmitted. David Jacklin moved approval of the minutes as sent out, ____ second, adopted by common consent. Sharon Tirrell later requested that the Community Foundation item “They will eventually try to determine the potential role of donors.” be reworded as “role of donors and agencies”.

Balance of State (BoS) Regional Steering Committee 

Trina and Brian Alexander attended a BoS in-person work-session Friday in Raleigh. Trina announced that Brian (who's sick today) is planning to leave Homeward Bound by the end of March to take a new position with NCCEH as a BoS staffer based in Asheville. We will therefore need to replace Brian as our Coalition's Regional Lead to the BoS steering committee. Trina said there was also a conference call last Tuesday, where Smoky Mountain staff represented our Coalition. Trina will send out a description of Regional Lead responsibilities, and we'll plan to select Brian's replacement at next month's meeting. Anyone is welcome to offer to serve as Regional Lead; David Jacklin has put forward his name.


BoS on Friday proposed to consolidate the number of regional committees (currently there are 27) to get a more manageable number. It's suggested that Henderson merge with Polk, Rutherford, Transylvania, and also Madison (where there is not a current effort, so startup assistance will be needed). There are several multi-county coalition models which we'll consider (rotate meeting site, local county monthly + call-in, coalition quarterly, etc). 


BoS is now producing regional “report cards”; Trina will send ours out by email: It itemizes who our providers are, what level of participation we have, how permanent supportive housing (PSH) and rapid re-housing (RRH) are managed, also our committee Scorecard, Coordinated Assessment and Project Review work. This tool is still in development, but it looks useful, and there will be an interpretive Guide issued. There will also be a template distributed to help standardize regional Coalition minutes, which will assist NCCEH staff work.


 Amy Upham noted there will be a way for us to give feedback on these actions via a worksheet from NCCEH. She added that there was a recent tech call on Emergency Shelter Grant (ESG) processing for reimbursements; anyone interested may attend a follow-up call this Friday at 10:30 by contacting Amy. Trina announced other NCCEH conference call opportunities coming: For rapid re-housing on March 18th, 10:30-11:30; for permanent supportive housing, May 16; and on Coordinated Assessment, this afternoon (second Tuesdays, with David Jacklin registered to participate, and others welcome).

Coordinated Assessment (CA):  


David Jacklin went over two Quarterly Reports we've submitted, covering prevention/diversion screenings, uses of the VI-SPDAT tool, and referrals. For July-Sept 2015, we did not report p/d screenings, but Homeward Bound did 28 VI-SPDATs. Ten persons were scored 1 to 4 (not qualifying for RRH or PSH), ten were scored 5 to 8 (qualifying for RRH support) and eight over 8 (qualifying for PSH support). Three were referred to RRH placements. For Oct-Dec 2015, 36 p/d screenings were done: Seven were successfully diverted to acceptable housing, 31 were placed in emergency shelter. 31 VI-SPDATs yielded four scoring 1 to 4, seven scoring 5 to 8, and five scoring over 8. Eleven persons were un-sheltered. Six were referred to RRH placements and two to PSH placements. David believes we will profit from this information over time as it will show gaps and needs, and looks forward to wider agency use of p/d screening.


The Coordinated Assessment Council submitted its application to United Way for funding, and will be interviewed in April. The Coordinator position has gotten nine applicants, and interviews are being scheduled. David plans on hiring someone by April 1.


David asks the Coalition to approve the CA Policies and Procedures that were distributed by email in February.  He noted that Interfaith Assistance Ministry asked to be dropped as an assessor, as they serve only (verifiable) Henderson County residents and are not interested in working with transients. The CA Council approved this last week. Marion Lowry asked for clarification on agency's need to inform clients. Amy Upham moved approval of the Policies and Procedures as distributed with the IAM change, Ron Howard (?) second, adopted by voice vote without dissent.

Point-in-time (PIT) Count:   
David Jacklin gave a slide show featuring some moving campsite photos, with Trina and Bart Brown also commenting on their street-count experience. 66 homeless persons were counted: 34 staying at the Rescue Mission, 21 at Safelight, six veterans in voucher-supported dwelling spaces, and five street/unsheltered. Counters felt that the recent ~12” snow caused higher use of emergency shelters. For comparison, we reported 58 in 2015, 86 in 2014, 97 in 2013. The demographics were: 44 single individuals, 21 chronic homeless, 8 homeless families covering 22 persons, 2 of these families chronic homeless, and 5 families (9 individuals) with veterans. Amy noted recent situations of a homeless person getting assaulted with resulting TBI, and of a family living in a vehicle with a Down-syndrome husband. David noted the help provided by law enforcement in locating potential campsites. Trina spoke of the limited info offered by street people encountered, and that at least one such person seemed as though about to go to work. One spoke of being driven out of a previous campsite by police. Michael Absher asked us to consider taking our information to the County Commissioners. Ron Howard asked us to consider a summer count, which might pick up log-term campers or vehicle sleepers.

Agency Presentation:

Eleanor Ashton spoke about Pisgah Legal Services, the only free civil legal assistance available here. They serve Henderson, Buncombe, Madison, Transylvania, Polk and Rutherford counties, with the Hendersonville office at 440 S. Church St. Assistance is targeted to those with incomes of 125% of poverty or less; the average income was $11,446. Domestic violence cases comprise 1/3 of their work, and may include addressing child custody if any danger is evident. Homelessness prevention is about another 1/3, which covers contesting evictions, or combating housing deficiencies. A prime example is the Alpine Woods problem covering 80 families. Pisgah also serves as ACA Navigators; acts to help those seeking disability benefits - “the most vulnerable in the community” - to obtain temporary income to fill in during delays. Pisgah also commonly works with VA benefit applicants in this way, as those cases tend to go on for years. Nikki Kilgore is available as an advocate. Other assistance includes for consumer protection, or help in a financial crisis. One attorney specializes in elder law, often to address scams. Pisgah also does some immigration case support – serving a 17 county area for those situations including paralegal support and (where eligible) pursuing the long path to citizenship. 



A new partnership is just being set up with BRCHS to cover medical/legal situations. Eleanor expects it will resemble a standing partnership with Mission in Buncombe, which might address an asthmatic child's situation by correcting unsafe living circumstances as well as providing for medical treatment. This partnership has been credited with reducing Emergency Room admissions. 


Amy Upham will present on Smoky Mountain next month; others are asked to consider presenting in May and June. 
Housing opportunities:


Kim MacNish has done some research in response to the vacancy of the Quality Inn at 201 Sugarloaf Road, in the City of Hendersonville. She circulated some case-histories of building reuse for affordable housing, and others spoke of similar conversions they knew about. Several were reminded of Noelle McKay's (Housing Assistance Corp.) comments to us about applying for NC Housing Finance Agency help, and seeking partners to submit a proposal in early 2017. Kim emphasized that the need is there as 54 are on the Homeward Bound waiting list. Sharon Tirrell and others wanted a group to form and approach Noelle; Kathaleen McWilliams of HAC noted that they have established four senior-residence projects, though their model is to serve as developers only, and not to manage properties. 


Trina asked those interested to meet next month at 9 AM to carry this discussion further. Kim, David Carr of ABCCM, HAC, and others plan to do so. It was suggested that Susan Frady of the City zoning office be consulted, and that outreach be made to the current Quality Inn owners – Michael Absher reported the property has recently been rezoned for senior housing. 
The meeting was adjourned, to gather again April 12. 
Submitted by:  Chris Berg 


